
Board of Education 
Meridian Public Schools 

District – 48-0303 
Daykin, Nebraska, 68338 

Monday, October 12, 2020 
 

Regular October 12, 2020 Meeting 

7:00 P.M. 

Meridian Public School Board of 

Education met on October 12, 2020, as 
per notice in the Fairbury Journal-

News. 
 

President Bartels called the meeting to 
order at 7:01 p.m.  The open meeting 

law information was presented.   
 

Roll call was taken:  Vorderstrasse-
present, Sobotka-present, VanWesten-
present, and Bartels-present.  Also 

present were Superintendent Kort, Ms. 
Hermsmeier, Kezia Connealy, and 

Delaney Homolka. 
 

Nothing new was added to the agenda. 
 

VanWesten moved and Vorderstrasse 
seconded to excuse Niederklein from 

the meeting.  Vote taken:  Sobotka-aye, 
VanWesten-aye, Vorderstrasse-aye, 
Bartels-aye.  Motion passed 4-0. 
 

Vorderstrasse moved and VanWesten 

seconded to excuse Scheer from the 
meeting.  Vote taken:  Sobotka-aye, 

VanWesten-aye, Vorderstrasse-aye, 
Bartels-aye.  Motion passed 4-0. 
 

No comments were heard from the 

public. 
 

VanWesten moved and Vorderstrasse 
seconded to approve the consent 
agenda as presented. 

A: Minutes of the Special Budget 
Hearing Wednesday, September 

16, 2020 
B: Minutes of the Special Tax 

Hearing Wednesday, September 
16, 2020 

C:  Minutes of Wednesday, September 

It is nice to see a majority of the fields 
being harvested and the landscape 
changing day by day.  Everyone driving, 
please be aware of the farmers as they 
are hauling grain and moving equipment 
down the roads.  
 

Our Meridian Family has done a great 
job of wearing masks, as our area is 
seeing increases in the cases of COVID.  
Please continue to be safe, wash your 
hands, wear your mask, and social 
distance where possible. If there is a need 
for yourself or your child to quarantine 
there will be a call from Public Health 
Solutions or DHHS as they have been 
helping with contact tracing.  
 

Our sports teams have been able to 
compete in this year’s activities.  Sub-
district volleyball will be played at 
Shickley at the end of October, updated 
games and schedules will be placed on 
our webpage, Twitter, or Facebook.   
 

Winter sports season is beginning with Jr 
High wrestling starting early in 
November, and Jr High basketball at the 
beginning of December.  High school 
practice will begin on November 16th, 
with the first contests being the first 
week of December.   
 

Please be advised for any weather related 
school closing and adjustments from the 
following media outlets Meridian Public 
Schools will use for late starts and school 
closings:  

KLKN – TV: Lincoln  
KHAS – TV: Hastings  

KOLN/KGIN TV: Lincoln/Grand Island  
KUTT/KGMT 99.5 FM / 1310 AM 

Radio: Fairbury  
SchoolMessanger: our  All Call system 
  
Everyone stay safe and be careful! 
 
 

16, 2020 Regular meeting 
D:  District Financial Report 

E:  Activity Fund Report 
F:  Hot Lunch Fund Report 

G:  Bills 
Vote taken:  Sobotka-aye, VanWesten-

aye, Vorderstrasse-aye, Bartels-aye.  
Motion passed 4-0. 
 

The senior class took the ACT in 
September.  An Americanism committee 

meeting will be scheduled on November 
16, 2020, at 6:30pm. 
 

Superintendent Kort reported that the 

District’s insurance company completed 
an inspection of the school property and 

reported a clean and safe work 
environment.  Meridian Public Schools 

receives a 21 percent reduction in 
insurance cost from ALICAP as it ranks 
in the top tier of their safety ratings.  The 

school has not had an incident in nine 
years and just purchased a lift which 

improves employees’ safety. 
 

Superintendent Kort updated the Board 
on the Technology Committee’s plan and 

needs for the upcoming year.  Jason 
Statsny is the new ESU tech service 
provider for the school.  It was 

recommended that junior high students 
could take their Chromebook home to 

allow them to complete class work and 
participate in class.  The students would 

have to enter into the same agreement as 
the high school students and participate 
in the insurance program we already 

have in place. 
 

Superintendent Kort updated the Board 
on the verbal audit report received from 

Dana Cole. 
 

The Nebraska Department of Education, 
The Nebraska Association of Local 

Health Directors, and our local health 
department, Public Health Solutions, 
have all changed their stance on who will 

have to quarantine in the event that a 
school student or staff member tests 
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Hail to the varsity…  Cheer them along the way…   

 

Next Regular Meeting was set for 
Monday, November 16, 2020, at 7:00 
p.m.  
 

VanWesten moved and Vorderstrasse 

seconded to adjourn at 7:30 p.m.  Vote 
taken:  Sobotka-aye, VanWesten-aye, 

Vorderstrasse-aye, Bartels-aye.  Motion 
passed 4-0. 

J. Scott Sobotka, Vice President 

Meridian District #48-0303 

Student count for 2020-2021  
As of 10-8-20 

PreK 12   7th 19  
Kindergarten 15  8th 18 
1st 10  9th 12 
2nd 17 -1 10th 18 -1 
3rd 16  11th 16 -1 
4th 14  +1 12th 12    
5th 15  
6th 12 -1     
 111  -1 95 -2 

Grand Total 206 -3 
 

Congratulations to the varsity football 
team on their Homecoming win over St. 
Edward.  
 

September 16, 2020, the first 
homecoming parade was held in 
downtown Daykin.  The event was well 
attended. 
 

Congratulations to the Junior High 
football team for their win over Sterling 
on October 5th. 
 

Teacher observations began on 
Monday, September 28, and continue 
the next few weeks. 
 

Parent teacher conference attendance 
for the first quarter of the 2020-2021 
school year was Secondary – 68% (up 
from 66% last year) and  Elementary 
94%. 
 

Set Me Free project spoke to Meridian 
students on September 29, about human 
trafficking and safety.  
 

♦ September 16, the first homecoming 
parade was held in downtown 
Daykin.  The event was well 
attended. 

♦ Congratulations to the JH football 
team for their win over Sterling. 

♦ Teacher observations began on 
Monday, September 28, and 
continue the next few weeks. 

♦ Parent Teacher Conference 
Attendance: High school – 68% (up 
from 66% last year); Elementary 
94% 

♦ Set Me Free project spoke to 
Meridian students on September 29, 
about human trafficking and safety.  

♦ Congratulations to Samuel Thomas 
for winning the Jefferson County 
Spelling Bee 7th/8th grade division.  
Samuel moves on to the next level 
of competition.   

♦ The JH/HS fall concert was 
presented virtually with social 
distancing.  The link was posted on 
the school website, Facebook and 
Twitter.   

♦ October 12-16 is National Hot 
Lunch Week.  We thank our kitchen 
staff for the great meals they 
prepare. 

♦ October 16 is the end of the first 
quarter.   

♦ October 19-23 is School Bus Safety 
Week.  We thank our bus drivers for 
transporting our students safely to 
and from school and activities.  

♦ No school on Friday, October 23 - 
Fall Break. 

♦ The Crossroads Conference 
Volleyball tournament begins 
Saturday, October 17, against 
Osceola @ 12:30pm @ York High 
School Main Gym.  Subdistricts 
will begin on Monday, October 26.  

♦ October 26-30 is Red Ribbon Week. 
We have several guest speakers and 
activities planned.  

♦ October 30, will be a teacher in-
service day at Meridian. CPR/first 
aid training, PBiS workshop, and 
Safety committee will be occurring 
that day. No school for students.  

 

Superintendent Kort reported: 
* Kort and Bartels Will Attend the 

NASB Meeting in Omaha  
* The District is Reapplying for NDE 

Funds to Update a Bus 
* Greenhouse Update:  The Roof is  

Close to Completion 
* Administration Looking into Safety 

Spray Along with Vape Detectors  

positive for COVID-19. Previously, a 
person wearing a mask would not have to 

quarantine after coming into close 
contact with an unmasked, infected 

person.  Now, a person wearing a mask 
still must quarantine for 10-14 days after 

coming into close contact with an 
unmasked, infected person.  Before, as 
long as a person was wearing a mask, 

they were protected from having to 
quarantine.  Now, even if a person is 

wearing a mask, they will be sent home 
if they come into close contact with an 

unmasked person who tests positive for 
COVID-19. This change forces a change 

to the school’s policy on face coverings.  
As a result, starting Monday, October 12, 
masks will be required for all K-12 

students and staff in the school district.  
All students will now need to wear a face 

covering when social distancing is not 
possible or when requested to do so by a 

staff member. At the beginning of the 
school year, Meridian Public Schools 
provided masks for all students.  The 

School will provide an additional mask 
for all K-12 students.  Students are 

permitted to bring their own face 
covering as well.  
 

Ms. Hermsmeier stated the Junior class is 

selling masks and gaitors with the 
mustang logo on them.  Orders will be 
placed every Monday and the masks 

should be available at the end of the 
week. 

VanWesten moved and Vorderstrasse 
seconded to approve Policy 1210 with 

the updated Title IX law which will 
replace the Districts current policy. Vote 

taken:  Sobotka-aye, VanWesten-aye, 
Vorderstrasse-aye, Bartels-aye.  Motion 
passed 4-0. 
 

Sobotka moved and VanWesten 

seconded to approve MEA (Meridian 
Education Association) as Negotiators 

for the 2022-2023 school year.  
Negotiations Committee meeting dates 

and times were set in November and 
December. 
 

Superintendent Kort gave the Principal’s 
Report. 

♦ Student count as of October 18, 2020: 
111 Elementary Students; 95 Junior 
High and High School Students 

♦ Congratulations to the varsity football 
team on their Homecoming win over 
St. Edward. 

Mustang MEMO 
Mr. Harold Scott 

Principal 



scavenger hunt ending with enjoyment 
of a healthy snack.  Two presentations 
were given.  One was by Cole Stark, 
our ESU5 therapist, and the second was 
given Officer Kruz Shoenrock, our 
Security Resource Officer.  Topics 
included were healthy mental health, 
what a hero is, and leading a drug free 
life.  If you have not done so, please 
take a few moments to talk to your 
child about the activities they 
participated in this week. 
 

Career Academy/Dual Credit 
Classes: 
High school students who want to 
explore a career field and are interested 
in getting a first-hand look at what 
college classes will be like by taking a 
dual-credit college class for second 
semester, should check out SENCAP’s 
Career Academy.  Besides the 
experience gained, the other big benefit 
is the cost.  Southeast Community 
College-Beatrice and Meridian will 
cover the full cost of tuition, which 
means the only cost to the student is the 
textbook.  This option is for juniors and 
seniors, but sophomores can be 
considering the option for next year.  
Please check out https://
www.southeast.edu/sencap or talk to 
Ms. Hermsmeier for more information. 
 

Junior and Senior students also have 
the option of taking dual-credit college 
classes from Peru State College.  
Students are encouraged to stop by Ms. 
Hermsmeier’s office in the next few 
weeks if they are interested in taking a 
college class second semester.  Class 
sizes are limited, so early registration is 
encouraged. 
 

EducationQuest – A Useful Tool 
Seniors…a reminder of what to do 
this fall… 
There’s A LOT going on right now 
with the financial aid and college 
admission processes, but don’t get 
overwhelmed! Here’s a recap of tasks 
you should complete this fall to stay on 
track to college. 
 
1. Complete the Free Application 

for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) 
• First, create an FSA ID for you 
and one for a parent at 
fsaid.ed.gov. You’ll need it to 
access and sign the FAFSA.  

• Review our FAFSA Checklist for a 
list of items to gather before you 
start the form. 

Congratulations to Samuel Thomas for 
winning the Jefferson County Spelling 
Bee 7th/8th Grade Division.  He will 
compete at the next level on March 13, 
2021.   
 

The Junior High/High School fall concert 
was presented virtually with social 
distancing.  The link was posted on the 
school website, Facebook and Twitter.   
 

October 12-16 is National Hot Lunch 
Week.  We thank our kitchen staff for the 
great meals they prepare. 
 

October 16 is the end of the first quarter.   
 

October 19-23 is School Bus Safety 
Week.  We thank our bus drivers for 
transporting our students safely to and 
from school and activities.   
 
No school on Friday, October 23, for Fall 
Break. 
 

The Crossroads Conference Volleyball 
tournament begins Saturday, October 17, 
against Osceola at 12:30pm at the York 
High School Main Gym.  Sub-districts 
will begin on Monday, October 26.  
 

October 26-30 is Red Ribbon Week. We 
have several guest speakers and activities 
planned.  
 

October 30, will be a teacher in-service 
day at Meridian. CPR/first aid training, 
PBiS workshop, and Safety committee 
will be occurring that day. No school for 
students.  

Upcoming Dates: 
November 11: Veteran’s Day Program @ 

10 a.m. 
December 12: ACT Test (registration is 

due by Nov. 20) 
 

Red Ribbon Week: 
The end of October was filled with fun 
and presentations for our Meridian 
students.  The themes for these days 
were: Be Happy, Be Brave, Be Healthy, 
Be Drug Free.  The students started the 
week by watching a red ribbon video and 
pledging to be drug free.  Students met 
our local heroes (fireman and EMT’s) 
and dressed as a superhero on Tuesday.  
Wednesday they got to enjoy a drug free 

• Complete the FAFSA at fafsa.gov. 
You may also complete it via the 
new myStudentAid app for iOS and 
Android. 
• If you need guidance on how to 
complete the form, register to 
attend a FAFSA Tutorial Webinar 
on Monday, October 19 or 
Tuesday, October 20. The webinars 
will also be held in Spanish on 
October 19 and October 20. 

• For free personal help, you can call 
EducationQuest to make an 
appointment:  

Omaha – 888.357.6300 
Lincoln – 800.303.3745 
Kearney – 800.666.3721 
Scottsbluff – 800.303.3745  

ext. 6654 
 

2. Apply to your top college choices 
Hopefully by now, you have some top 
choices for colleges.  Now is a good 
time to apply to them!  Most colleges 
have a free application process 
(exceptions are the University of 
Nebraska and KState), so you won’t 
be out of anything if you apply and 
change your mind later on.  Once you 
apply, let Ms. Hermsmeier know and 
you can be added to the Applied to 
College Wall.  As always, if you need 
help, stop by Ms. Hermsmeier’s 
office. 

 

3. Retake the ACT and/or SAT. 
Colleges use your best scores for 
college admission and scholarships.  
Register by November 20 for the 
December 12 ACT. 

 

4. Get serious about applying for 
scholarships.  
See ScholarshipQuest at 
EducationQuest.org for Nebraska-
based scholarships and a list of 
national search sites.  You can also 
visit the counselor’s website off of the 
school website at https://
sites.google.com/meridianmustangs.org/
schoolcounselor. 

 

Juniors…start researching colleges 
If you narrow your college choices by 
the end of your junior year, your senior 
year will be less stressful. Here’s how to 
get started:  
1. Review College Profiles at 

EducationQuest.org for 
information about colleges in 
Nebraska and across the country 
and/or the College Prep Handbook 
in the Counselors Office. If you’re 
interested in an out-of-state school, 

   Onward to victory…       May they win again today… 
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COUNSELOR’S CONNECTION 
by 

Lisa Hermsmeier 

https://www.southeast.edu/sencap
https://www.southeast.edu/sencap


   We’ll give a cheer for the varsity…     Long may they reign supreme … 
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check out the Midwest Student 
Exchange Program to learn about 
tuition discounts.  

2. Meet with college representatives 
who visit your school, and then 
visit the websites of the colleges 
that interest you to learn more 
about the schools.  

3. Once you’ve narrowed your 
choices, schedule campus visits. 
Try to visit in the spring of your 
junior year while colleges are still 
in session. Remember to get a sign-
out sheet from the office BEFORE 
you go on your college visit. 

 

This app will help you stay on track 
to college 
Download the EducationQuest app 
for easy access to tools like Activities 
Resume, College Profiles, College 
Timeline, Reality Check, and 
ScholarshipQuest. There's also a 
calendar that will guide you through 
college-planning steps - and you can 
personalize it with your own tasks.   
The app will help you stay on track for 
college with easy access to these tools: 
• Activities Resume – allows you to 

record and print your extracurricular 
activities and awards. 

• College Profiles – has details about 
colleges in Nebraska and 
nationwide. 

• College Timeline – provides college
-planning steps for each year of high 
school. 

• Reality Check – helps you find 
careers that will fund your desired 
future lifestyle. 

• ScholarshipQuest – matches you 
with Nebraska-based scholarships 
that fit your criteria. 

 

Talk to Ms. Hermsmeier if you would 
like more information on finding the 
app. 
 

HOT LUNCH UPDATE 
The FDA and School Nutrition 

Program have extended the COVID-19 
lunch program until June 30, 2021. 

Students will NOT be charged for 
meals regardless of their “free, reduced, 
or full pay” status. The Pre-K through 

Second Grade will still be charged for 
their afternoon milk. Any student who 

takes only milk at lunch will be charged 
30 cents. Students will be charged the 

current rate for ala carte or second 
meals. Adult meals are not covered 

under this program, so any adult 
breakfast or lunch will be regular 

price. 
 

Meridian will reimburse each senior 
student who has a credit on their 

lunch account. All other students will 
carry any credit they may have on 

their lunch account into the 2021-
2022 school year. 
 

THANK YOU 
Meridian Public Schools would like 
to thank Alan and Sue Niederklein, 
along with Eric and Jamie 
Niederklein and family for donating 
the October beef and processing for 
the Hot Lunch Program. We truly 
appreciate the wonderful support from 
our community, we would not be 
successful without you. Thank you! 
 

National Honor Society 
The Meridian National Honor Society 
plans to participate in Mustang 
Merriment, a toy and clothing drive 
for those in need, for the Holiday 
Season.  Please look for information 
in this newsletter about donations we 
plan to collect for our annual Mustang 
Merriment. 
 

Save the Date! NHS will be hosting a 
blood drive on Tuesday, March 9, 
2020 from 9 a.m. to 3 p.m. through 
the Nebraska Blood Bank.  If you 
currently donate, please consider 
donating to our drive.  If you have 
never donated blood before, now 
would be a great time to start!  NHS 
members will be getting more 
information out in February and will 
be setting up appointments closer to 
this date. 
 

FBLA 
Meridian FBLA 2020-2021 officers 
are: President Brynn Holtmeier, Vice 
President Delaney Homolka, 
Secretary Kailyn Paul, 
Parliamentarian Peyton Norine, 
Reporter Tyleiah Gooding, and 
Historian Evelyn Woitalewicz.  The 
chapter also has a new advisor, John 
Adam. Mr. Adam and the officers 
attended the virtual Fall Leadership 
Conference that was held over zoom. 
The first chapter meeting was held 
October 8th, 2020.  Members are 
looking forward to a great year.   
 
 

Be on the lookout for sales.  This year, 
Meridian FBLA will be selling Rada, 
pans, cookie dough, and butter 
braids.  Another project the chapter 
hopes to implement this year is making 
designing t-shirts with a heat press as a 
business idea. 
 

There are many other projects that will 
be happening throughout the 
year.  Many of these will be for the 
ribbons chapters receive at the state 
conference held in the spring.   
Happy Fall! 
Reporter, Tyleigh Gooding and 
President, Brynn Holtmeier 
 

STUCO 
First quarter is officially over, and the 
Student Council has been hard at work.  
This past month community service and 
student safety were the focus of a 
couple Stu-Co projects.  Every year, the 
Student Council does Reverse Trick-or-
Treating to ask for donations for the 
Make-A-Wish Foundation.  
Unfortunately, the Student Council had 
to make the difficult decision to not do 
Reverse Trick-Or-Treating this year as 
a precautionary measure due to COVID
-19.  Stu-Co is planning to do the 
Halftime Freethrow Competition at 
home basketball games and we will 
look for other opportunities to raise 
money for Make-A-Wish. 
 

Fortunately, COVID-19 has not been 
able to stop the Student Council from 
being able to give back to the 
community.  After the wind storm blew 
corn husks all over the yards of the Bed 
and Breakfast in Daykin and Mr. 
Endorf’s house, Mr. Endorf asked if Stu
-Co would be willing to help clean his 
yard.  The members and advisors did 
just that on Friday, October 16th.  
 

A couple of times a year, Student 
Council promotes driver safety by 
doing a seatbelt check.  Stu-Co 
members hand out candy to drivers who 
are wearing their seatbelts.   
 

The Student Council has a lot planned 
for the next couple months, including 
vacancy elections and some fun projects 
to do with the elementary students 

Happy Harvest! 

Public Relations, Brynn Holtmeier 
 



   Shout ‘til the echoes ring…    For the glory of our team!    
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FFA 
October has been a busy one, but we 
are so thankful for all the help and 
support throughout the month! On 
October 1st, seven students traveled to 
Auburn to compete in the area Land 
Judging contest. At the contest, they 
analyzed different soil characteristics 
including texture, permeability, slope, 
and erosion then made land 
management recommendations based 
on their findings. Members that 
attended were Bailey Holtmeier, Kim 
Schropfer, Erika Schwisow, Erin 
Kujath, Kailyn Paul, Chase Bartels, and 

Brayden Rut. Kailyn Paul received a 
white ribbon. On October 2nd, Erika 
Schwisow, Brynn Holtmeier, and 
Peyton Norine attended a virtual 
Connecting Chapters training. 
Connecting Chapters is organized by 
the Nebraska Farm Bureau to promote 
agricultural literacy among youth both 
in school and the community. 
Throughout the year, members will 
prepare and present lessons on various 
topics in agriculture to youth. On 
October 11th, numerous FFA members 
showed up to clean up the roadside east 
of Daykin. Congratulations are in order 

for Kymber Schwisow, Ashauna Davis, 
and Becca Vinsonhaler for being 
selected as recipients of the Blue 
Jackets, Bright Futures scholarship. 
This scholarship provides a free FFA 
jacket to first year members who have 
been actively involved and have plans 

to continue to grow in agriculture. 
Food sales have also begun! Members 
will once again be selling an 
assortment of fruit, meat and cheese, 
and snacks. Money raised through 
this fundraiser will go towards 
supporting members attending 
contests, leadership workshops and 
state and national conventions. We 
will be selling through November 3rd. 
Lastly, thank you to all who have 
purchased hog raffle tickets!  
 
Upcoming Events:  

• October 28-30: Virtual National 
FFA Convention 

• November 3: Food Sales Due 
• November 4: District Livestock 
Judging in York 

• November 10 at 7:15am: 
November Chapter FFA Meeting 

Sincerely,  
Chase Bartels 

FFA Reporter 
 

NEW TREADMILLS 

The Meridian Foundation has been 
purchasing new equipment for the 
Fitness Center. On October 22, 2020, 
2 new treadmills were delivered and 
installed. These treadmills replaced 
the original ones purchased 10 years 
ago. Thank you to the Foundation for 
your continued support and help in 
keeping our building and equipment 
up to date! 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

SUBTITUTE BUS DRIVER 
Meridian is looking for  

someone who would substitute 
for our regular drivers. This  
position would be on an as 

needed basis and, unfortunately, 
at times you may have very  
little notice. Pay would be 

$41.65 per route and you would 
be paid monthly for the  

previous month’s work. If you 
are interested, please contact Mr. 

Kort at 402-446-7265  
extension 1112. Thank you. 

 
Because Meridian does not have 
any current backup driver, this 

may affect your daily  
routine. If we cannot find  

someone to take a route in an 
emergency situation, parents 
may need to transport their  

children to or from the school. 

L to R: Bailey Holtmeier, Kim Schropfer, Erika Schwisow,  
Erin Kujath, Chase Bartels, Brayden Rut, Kailyn Paul 

L to R: Kymber Schwisow, Ashauna Davis,  
Rebecca Vinsonhaler 



   Go Mustangs!  
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